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SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR REMOTELY 
ENFORCING OPERATIONAL PROTOCOLS 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

1. Technical Field 
The present invention relates in general to a system and 

method for remotely enforcing operational protocols, such 
as those found in laW enforcement environments. More 
particularly, the present invention relates to a system and 
method for forcing particular actions to be performed in 
light of a given operational situation being encountered by 
a user of the system. 

2. Description of the Related Art 
Some operational environments, such as those encoun 

tered by laW enforcement personnel, are high Workload 
environments. These types of environments often alloW the 
Worker, such as a police officer, to have a certain amount of 
discretion When faced With a given operational situation. On 
the other hand, for protection of both the of?cer and others, 
certain actions are deemed mandatory because of the situ 
ation. These mandatory actions may be a result of organi 
Zational policy, such as that set forth a police department, 
and may also be statutorily required, such as steps that 
legally must be taken to place a person in custody. 
Modem operational environments, such as that of modern 

day laW enforcement of?cials, includes a myriad of actions 
that should be taken or must be taken given an operational 
situation. Failure to abide by these actions in a laW enforce 
ment setting can result in difficulty convicting a potential 
Wrongdoer because of an improper arrest as Well as potential 
danger to the o?icer or the public. The number of actions 
that should, or must, be taken, coupled With the dynamic, 
fast paced environment causes difficulty in personnel 
remembering and carrying out the appropriate actions. 

Moreover, because these environments are remote, little 
or no direct oversight or supervision is available. While tWo 
or more personnel may be assigned a particular location or 
vehicle, this is not alWays the case. In addition, personnel 
“partners” are often not supervisors of the other personnel. 
Furthermore, budget constraints in many areas, such as laW 
enforcement, often force or encourage the assignment of a 
single person to a vehicle or location. 
What is needed, therefore, is a system and method that 

remotely enforces operational protocols. Furthermore, What 
is needed is a system and method that uses voice recognition 
technology to alloW hands-free device automation, auto 
mated communications, and automated data retrieval. 

SUMMARY 

It has been discovered that the aforementioned challenges 
are resolved using a system and method that uses computing 
technology to remotely enforce operational protocols. Voice 
recognition technology is used in remote environments, such 
as a laW enforcement environment, to identify a particular 
protocol and the actions appropriate for the identi?ed pro 
tocol. While some actions may be optional, other actions are 
mandatory. Many mandatory actions are performed auto 
maticallyisuch as calling for backup and operating various 
devices in the remote environment. Other mandatory actions 
that must be performed by the user of the system are 
communicated to the user so that the user is less likely to fail 
to proper protocol. 

Voice recognition technology receives voice input from 
the user that is operating in the remote environment. A 
command processor analyZes the received vocal inputs and 
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2 
determines the applicable protocol as Well as the parameters, 
if any, that apply to the protocol. An example of one 
parameter that may be used in a laW enforcement setting is 
a suspect’s vehicle license plate number. Actions associated 
With the identi?ed protocol are performed. Again, in a laW 
enforcement setting, such actions may include device auto 
mation actions, automated communications actions, and 
automated data retrieval actions. If the police o?icer has 
encountered a probable stolen vehicle, some of the device 
actions may be to automatically engage the emergency lights 
and siren, communication actions may be to automatically 
call for backup, and data retrieval actions may be to request 
a search of the Department of Motor Vehicle (DMV) records 
to determine the rightful oWner of an automobile. 

Some actions may be discretionary in one protocol While 
mandatory in another. For example, a protocol for stopping 
a motorist that has sped through a red stop light may alloW 
the officer discretion as to Whether to issue a citation. This 
alloWs the human element of the police o?icer’s duties to 
determine Whether there is a good excuse, such as rushing to 
the hospital in an emergency, that Weighs against the issuing 
of a citation. In another protocol, hoWever, such as a drug 
offense, the protocol may require an arrest or citation to 
ensure that the of?cer is not providing any favoritism to drug 
offenders and to address the more serious nature of the 
offense. 

Location data, such as the of?cer’s position, is also 
automatically retrieved using GPS technology. The location 
data alloWs centraliZed operations, such as a dispatcher, to 
automatically send backup to the o?icer’s location Without 
having to rely on landmarks and the like. This alloWs the 
of?cer to pay closer attention to What could be a dangerous 
situation, rather than looking around for available land 
marks. 

An activity log is automatically maintained that details the 
protocols entered by the remote user as Well as the actions 
taken. Technology, such as video and audio recording tech 
nology, is employed to both verify the of?cer’s adherence to 
departmental policy and protocol as Well as to gather crucial 
evidence against a suspect that Was identi?ed or appre 
hended by the of?cer. 
The foregoing is a summary and thus contains, by neces 

sity, simpli?cations, generalizations, and omissions of 
detail; consequently, those skilled in the art Will appreciate 
that the summary is illustrative only and is not intended to 
be in any Way limiting. Other aspects, inventive features, 
and advantages of the present invention, as de?ned solely by 
the claims, Will become apparent in the non-limiting detailed 
description set forth beloW. In particular, While the descrip 
tion uses a laW enforcement setting as an example, many 
other remote operational environments, such as emergency 
medical technicians, ?re protection, and utility Work, have 
protocols and actions that are covered by the non-limiting 
disclosure set forth beloW. In addition, a multitude of pri 
vate-sector companies and organizations have employees 
and other Workers that operate remotely and could utiliZe the 
enforcement of operational protocols as set forth herein. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The present invention may be better understood, and its 
numerous objects, features, and advantages made apparent 
to those skilled in the art by referencing the accompanying 
draWings. The use of the same reference symbols in different 
draWings indicates similar or identical items. 
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FIG. 1 is a diagram showing a police car acting as a 
remote center for carrying out actions according to pre 
scribed protocols; 

FIG. 2 is a block diagram of components used in remotely 
enforcing operational protocols; 

FIG. 3 is an example of two protocols that might be used 
in a law enforcement environment; 

FIG. 4 is a ?owchart showing the remote location iden 
tifying a situation and using the appropriate protocol; 

FIG. 5 is a ?owchart showing the steps taken to parse 
parameters from user input and store them for use with 
protocol actions; 

FIG. 6 is a ?owchart showing steps taken in performing 
actions speci?ed by a particular protocol; and 

FIG. 7 is a block diagram of an information handling 
system capable of implementing the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

The following is intended to provide a detailed descrip 
tion of an example of the invention and should not be taken 
to be limiting of the invention itself. Rather, any number of 
variations may fall within the scope of the invention which 
is de?ned in the claims following the description. 

FIG. 1 is a diagram showing a police car acting as a 
remote center for carrying out actions according to pre 
scribed protocols. Emergency vehicle 100 is shown with an 
assortment of components used in assisting the police o?icer 
in performing law enforcement activities. Task handler 140 
is a computer program operating in a computer system 
within emergency vehicle 100. In the example shown, the 
task handler is shown operating in the o?icer’s mobile data 
terminal, or MDT (135). However, the task handler can be 
executed from any mobile computer system operating within 
the emergency vehicle. 

Emergency vehicle 100 also includes emergency lights 
105 for visually alerting other motorists and pedestrians that 
the o?icer is responding to an emergency. Likewise, siren 
100 is used to alert others with a loud audible sound that the 
o?icer is responding to an emergency. Both the emergency 
lights and siren can be automatically engaged by task 
handler 140, depending upon the type of protocol that has 
been identi?ed. 

Camera 130 includes a video camera and a microphone 
for recording sound. The microphone may be integrated with 
the camera or may be remote, such as clipped onto the 
o?icer’s uniform for recording statements and comments 
made by a stopped motorist or suspect. The camera is also 
able to be turned on and off by the task handler depending 
upon the identi?ed protocol. 
GPS receiver 120 receives global positioning data from 

global positioning satellites 125. GPS data collected by the 
GPS receiver is used in communications with other officers 
and a centraliZed o?ice to inform others of the o?icer’s 
location. The o?icer may be unable to determine an exact 
location when in locations such as a rural or wilderness area. 

In other instances, the o?icer may be too busy pursuing a 
suspect or may be injured and incapacitated. The GPS data 
is also usable by task handler 140 as a parameter in various 
communication actions that may be taken to assist the 
o?icer. 

Radio antenna 115 is used to communicate with other 
o?icers and headquarters 160 through communications net 
work 150. Communications network 150 is typically a 
wireless network that is capable of transmitting both voice 
and data. Request 155 is sent from the o?icer’s vehicle to 
headquarters. The request may be a voice request, or may be 
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4 
a digital request. Each of these types of requests can include 
information, such as the o?icer’s identi?er, the GPS location 
of the o?icer, an identi?er of a suspect or suspect vehicle, 
and a particular request. The request may be for a backup 
unit to be sent to the o?icer’s location to provide assistance, 
to retrieve information regarding a suspect or a suspect’s 
vehicle, or the like. 

Headquarters 160 receives requests and responds with 
appropriate actions or information. Automated data response 
170 is used to retrieve information, such as regarding a 
suspect vehicle, and return the retrieved information in 
response 195. The retrieved response can be an auditory 
signal playable on the radio within the emergency vehicle or 
may be a textual response that is displayed on MDT 135 
located within the emergency vehicle. Automated assistance 
response 180 includes automatically dispatching a nearby 
o?icer to a scene to provide backup as well as dispatching 
an ambulance to a scene to provide emergency medical 
assistance. Non-automated response 190 is a response made 
by a human supervisor or dispatcher to assist the officer. The 
non-automated response may be whether permission is 
given to the o?icer to engage in a high speed pursuit of a 
suspect, or other types of responses where human decision 
making is helpful or necessary. 

FIG. 2 is a block diagram of components used in remotely 
enforcing operational protocols. Microphone 200 is used to 
receive vocal inputs from the o?icer. Ideally, the microphone 
is a wireless microphone that is able to be used by the o?icer 
when away from the emergency vehicle. For example, if the 
o?icer has walked away from the vehicle towards a suspect, 
he can still issue commands that are performed by the task 
handler operating within the vehicle. In addition, a com 
mand can be issued to disable the vehicle and/or lock the 
vehicle so that someone cannot enter the o?icer’s vehicle 
and drive away. Likewise, the o?icer can also remotely 
“unlock” the vehicle and start the engine remotely in order 
to gain valuable time if a critical emergency has been 
reported. 

Audible speech 202 is received by the microphone and 
processed by voice recognition technology 205. Voice rec 
ognition technology converts the audible speech into a 
textual form that can be processed by command processor 
210. Command processor 210 determines whether the 
o?icer has made a protocol statement or is simply talking to 
another person, either in person or on the phone. When the 
o?icer makes a protocol statement, the command processor 
invokes protocol lookup 215. 

Protocol lookup 215 searches a data store for protocol 
actions 220. These actions may be stored on a nonvolatile 
storage device, such as a disk drive, or stored in a volatile 
memory area, such as a memory bulfer. Protocol lookup 215 
retrieves the actions that apply the to identi?ed protocol. 
Actions that are performed automatically are processed by 
automated protocol processor 225. 
Automated protocol processor 225 receives information 

received from the o?icer that were included with the pro 
tocol statement as well as gathering other information, such 
as current location data 228 which is received from global 
positioning satellites 230. Automated protocol processor 225 
performs the various automated steps that are included for 
the identi?ed protocol. Device automation 235 includes 
automation of the audio recorder 238, video recorder 240, 
emergency lights 242, siren 245, and other devices 248. 
Other devices may also include the vehicle’s ignition system 
to remotely start or stop the vehicle’s engine remotely or to 
prevent someone from starting the vehicle’s ignition using a 
key. 
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Automated protocol processor 225 also performs auto 
mated communications 250 by transmitting and receiving 
information from sources 255 such as a central dispatcher, 
other of?cers, or the of?cer’s supervisor. Automated proto 
col processor 225 also performs automated data retrieval 
operations 260 by communicating With computer systems 
265 that include database management systems from Which 
data can be retrieved and delivered to the of?cer. 

Automated communications also includes providing the 
of?cer With additional instructions 270 that the of?cer is 
expected to folloW. For example, if pursuit of a suspect is not 
permitted or authorized, a message can be played over 
speaker 280 in the vehicle as Well as displayed on MDT 295 
instructing the o?icer to not engage in a high speed pursuit. 
Situational data 275 is returned from the automated data 
retrieval process providing the of?cer With information 
regarding the current situation, such as Whether a vehicle has 
been reported as stolen and Whether a motorist that has been 
stopped has any outstanding Warrants. Similar to the of?cer 
instructions, situational data 275 is also playable on radio 
speaker 280 as Well as displayable on MDT 295. 

Of?cer activity logger 290 is used to log the protocols that 
have been encountered by the of?cer as Well as the actions, 
both mandatory and discretionary, that Were taken by the 
of?cer in responding to the situation. This logged data is 
stored in nonvolatile storage area 295 in a manner making 
modi?cation of the logged data exceedingly di?icult or 
impossible, such as encrypting the data With a passWord 
unknoWn to the officer. In this manner, data stored in 
of?cer’s activity log 295 is helpful in ascertaining Whether 
police department policy Was folloWed by the of?cer as Well 
as in investigating complaints of o?icer misconduct. 

FIG. 3 is an example of tWo protocols that might be used 
in a laW enforcement environment. Protocol table 300 
includes protocol identi?er 310, a ?ag indicating Whether an 
action is mandatory 320, a type of action 330, and an action 
to be performed 340. The protocol uniquely identi?es a set 
of actions that are performed When a particular situation is 
encountered. For example, a “10-38” is an example of 
actions that might be taken for stopping a vehicle for any 
number of reasons, While a “10-99” protocol is an example 
of actions that might be taken for a stolen vehicle. 

Mandatory ?ag 320 indicates Whether the corresponding 
action must be taken by the of?cer (or on behalf of the 
of?cer, in the case of an automated action), or Whether the 
action is discretionary. For the traf?c stop, the o?icer has 
discretion as to Whether to issue a citation, arrest the 
individual for if a more serious infraction is discovered, 
issue a Warning, or alloW the motorist to go Without a 
citation or Warning. Other actions are mandatory, With many 
of such actions performed automatically by the task handler. 
One protocol, such as a 10-38 traffic stop, can be combined 
With other protocol(s) depending upon the situation encoun 
tered. For example, if the data returned to the of?cer reveals 
that the automobile is stolen, then the of?cer initiates the 
“10-99” protocol for actions taken With a stolen car. For the 
stolen vehicle, note that high speed pursuit of the suspect is 
authoriZed, but not mandatory. In addition, unlike the stan 
dard traf?c stop, the officer must noW arrest the individual 
driving the stolen vehicle. 

Type of action 330 indicates Whether the action is to log 
information, control or automate a device, communicate 
With headquarters, retrieve data, or provide a message to the 
of?cer. 

Action 340 is a program script instructing the task handler 
to perform certain actions. In one embodiment, the actions 
Within a protocol are listed in the sequence in Which the 
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6 
actions are to be performed. Embedded in the action’s 
program script are variable tags 350 indicated With a par 
ticular delimiter, such as the “%” delimiter shoWn. For 
example, during the log action, the protocol identi?er, the 
timestamp, and the o?icer’s GPS coordinates are logged. In 
addition, the o?icer’s identi?cation number, the protocol, 
and the o?icer’s GPS location are communicated to dis 
patch. Data retrieval steps, such as checking to see Whether 
the car is stolen, retrieving the DMV records, and checking 
outstanding Warrants are performed against the license plate 
number of the suspect’s vehicle. Moreover, a single device 
may be controlled differently depending on the protocol. For 
example, during the vehicle stop the protocol simply 
“bursts” the siren to notify the motorist to stop, While during 
the stolen car protocol, the siren Would simply be turned 
“on” rather than bursting. Using this example, if a motorist 
ran a stoplight, an of?cer Would initiate pursuit using the 
10-38 protocol (i.e. burst the siren), but upon receiving 
information from headquarters that the automobile Was 
reported stolen the siren Would be turned on. 
As can be seen by the example shoWn in FIG. 3, the 

protocol table describing the actions performed for various 
protocols can be extensive as Well as ?exible. Actions for 
some o?icers, such as junior of?cers, may be set as “man 
datory,” While more experienced of?cers can be given dis 
cretion for the same action. The protocol table can also be 
modi?ed in light of changes to department policies or 
changes to applicable laW. 

FIG. 4 is a ?owchart shoWing the remote location iden 
tifying a situation and using the appropriate protocol. Pro 
cessing commences at 400 Whereupon voice recognition 
technology is used to listen (step 405) for one or more 
protocol keyWords (e.g., “10-55,” “10-99,” etc.). The voice 
recognition technology receives the voice from the of?cer 
that is speaking into microphone 410. The microphone can 
be ?xed to the of?cer’s vehicle or, preferably, Wirelessly 
Worn on the of?cer’s uniform so that protocol actions can be 
initiated regardless of the o?icer’s location. The converted 
Words spoken by the of?cer are stored in buffer 415 in a text 
form so that the Words before and after the protocol keyWord 
can be analyZed and acted upon When a protocol keyWord is 
detected. 
A determination is made as to Whether a protocol keyWord 

Was detected in the of?cer’s vocal input (decision 420). If a 
protocol keyWord Was not found, decision 420 branches to 
“no” branch 425 Which loops back and continues listening 
for a protocol keyWord. On the other hand, if a protocol 
keyWord is detected, decision 420 branches to “yes” branch 
430 Whereupon the Words surrounding the identi?ed proto 
col are retrieved from buffer 435 (step 415). A determination 
is made as to Whether the user, such as a police of?cer, has 
cancelled the protocol (decision 440). If the user has can 
celled the protocol, decision 440 branches to “yes” branch 
445 Whereupon processing loops back to continue listening 
for protocol keyWords. On the other hand, if the user did not 
cancel the protocol, decision 440 branches to “no” branch 
450 Whereupon a determination is made as to Whether the 
protocol requested Was to shutdoWn the system (decision 
455). If a shutdoWn request Was received, decision 455 
branches to “yes” branch 492 Whereupon processing ends at 
495. 
On the other hand, if the protocol Was not a shutdoWn 

request, decision 455 branches to “no” branch 460 Where 
upon the command parameters are parsed (prede?ned pro 
cess 465, see FIG. 5 for processing details). The actions for 
the identi?ed protocol are retrieved (step 470) from protocol 
table 475. A determination is made as to Whether protocol 



US 7,356,474 B2 
7 

actions were found for the identi?ed protocol (decision 480). 
If protocol actions were not found, decision 480 branches to 
“no” branch 482 whereupon the of?cer is noti?ed that 
automated assistance is not available and the of?cer should 
manually perform the steps required by the protocol and 
processing loops back to continue listening for further 
protocol keywords. On the other hand, if protocol actions 
were found for the protocol, decision 480 branches to “yes” 
branch 488 whereupon the located protocol actions are 
performed (prede?ned process 490, see FIG. 6 for process 
ing details). Processing thereafter loops back to continue 
listening for further protocol keywords. 

Processing continues until a shutdown request is received. 
At that point, decision 455 branches to “yes” branch 492 and 
processing ends at 495, as described above. 

FIG. 5 is a ?owchart showing the steps taken to parse 
parameters from user input and store them for use with 
protocol actions. In the ?eld, a police of?cer might issue a 
vocal call such as “720, 10-38 with NC registration Hotel 
Whiskey Kilo 345 on highway 55 near Cooper’s store. 
Possible 10-55.” In the example above, the “720” is the 
of?cer’s (or vehicle’s) identi?cation number, the “10-38” 
indicates that the of?cer is stopping a motor vehicle, the 
words “NC registration Hotel Whiskey Kilo 345” indicates 
that the vehicle’s license number is HWK 345, wherein the 
“Hotel Whiskey Kilo” are used to phonetically indicate an 
H, W, and K, respectively. The processing shown in FIG. 5 
parses this information into the appropriate variables. 

Processing commences at 500 whereupon the ?rst word is 
selected (step 504) from the phrase surrounding the protocol 
stored in buffer 508. The retrieved word is compared with 
parameter cues 516 to identify the input of a particular 
parameter (step 512). A determination is made as to whether 
the selected word matches one of the parameter cues (deci 
sion 520). If the selected word does not match a parameter 
cue, decision 520 branches to “no” branch 523 whereupon 
the next word is selected (step 505) and processing loops 
back to process the selected word. 
On the other hand, if the word matches a parameter cue, 

decision 520 branches to “yes” branch 522 to gather data 
about the particular parameter. A determination is made as to 
whether the cue is “registration” of a vehicle (decision 524). 
If the cue is “registration,” then decision 524 branches to 
“yes” branch 526 whereupon a vehicle tag variable is 
initialiZed (step 528). The state identi?er is retrieved (step 
532). In the example above, the “NC” state identi?er for NC 
was provided just before the keyword “registration” was 
spoken. The state identi?er is added to the vehicle tag 
variable. In the example above, the vehicle tag would now 
be set to “NC”. The ?rst word of the registration is selected 
(step 536). A determination is made as to whether the word 
is a number (decision 540). If the word is a number, such as 
“three”, the number (i.e. “3”) is appended to the vehicle tag 
variable (step 544). On the other hand, if the word is not a 
number, decision 540 branches to “no” branch 546 where 
upon a determination is made as to whether the word is a 

word given to phonetically identify a letter (decision 548). 
In the example provided above, “Hotel Whisky Kilo” were 
used to phonetically represent the letters “H,” “W,” and “K.” 
A phonetic alphabet is used for standard words that pho 
netically identify letters. If the word is a word used to 
phonetically identify a letter, decision 548 branches to “yes” 
branch 550 whereupon the corresponding letter is looked up 
in the phonetic alphabet (step 552) and the letter is appended 
to the vehicle tag variable (step 560). 
On the other hand, if the word is not a word used to 

phonetically identify a letter, decision 548 branches to “no” 
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8 
branch 554 whereupon a determination is made as to 
whether the word spoken is a letter such as “H,” “W, ” or 
“K” (decision 556). If the word spoken is a letter, decision 
556 branches to “yes” branch 558 whereupon the letter 
spoken is appended to the vehicle tag variable (step 560). On 
the other hand, if the word spoken is not a number, a word 
used to phonetically identify a letter, or a letter, then the 
vehicle tag information is complete and the word falls 
outside the registration information. In this case, decision 
556 branches to “no” branch 562 which loops back to 
process the selected word. 

After a number or letter has been appended to the vehicle 
tag variable, a determination is made as to whether there are 
more words to process (decision 564). If there are no more 
words to process, decision 564 branches to “no” branch 566 
whereupon processing ends at 568. On the other hand, if 
there are more words, decision 564 branches to “yes” branch 
570 whereupon the next word is selected from the protocol 
phrase (step 572) and processing loops back to determine 
whether the selected word is part of the vehicle license plate 
identi?er. 

Returning to decision 524, if the matched parameter cue 
is not “registration,” decision 524 branches to “no” branch 
574. A determination is made as to whether the matched 
parameter word is the word “description” (decision 576). If 
the word is “description,” decision 576 branches to “yes” 
branch 578 whereupon a suspect (or suspect vehicle) 
description is retrieved from the protocol phrase and stored 
in a suspect description variable. On the other hand, if the 
word is not “description,” decision 576 branches to “no” 
branch 582 whereupon other parameter variables are cap 
tured according to the environment and implementation 
(step 584). 
A determination is made as to whether there are more 

words in the protocol phrase to process (decision 588). If 
there are more words, decision 588 branches to “yes” branch 
590 whereupon the next word from the protocol phrase is 
selected (step 505) and processing loops back to process the 
selected word. This looping continues until there are no 
more words in the protocol phrase to process, at which time 
decision 588 branches to “no” branch 592 and processing 
ends at 595. 

FIG. 6 is a ?owchart showing steps taken in performing 
actions speci?ed by a particular protocol. Processing com 
mences at 600 whereupon the ?rst action for the protocol is 
retrieved (step 604) from protocol actions data store 608. 
A determination is made as to whether the selected action 

is mandatory (decision 612). If the action is not mandatory, 
decision 612 branches to “no” branch 618 whereupon a 
manual override check is made (step 620) and a determina 
tion is made as to whether the user manually overrode the 
action (decision 624). If the user did manually override the 
action, decision 624 branches to “yes” branch 628 where 
upon processing loops back to process further actions. If 
either (i) the user did not override the action (decision 624 
branches to “no” branch 626), or (ii) the action is mandatory 
(decision 612 branches to “yes” branch 614), then a deter 
mination is made as to whether variables are needed to 

perform the action (decision 632). 
If variable data is needed to perform the action (e.g., the 

actions shown in FIG. 3 with variable delimiters) then 
decision 632 branches to “yes” branch 634 whereupon a 
determination is made as to whether the needed variables 
have been set or initialiZed (decision 636). If the variables 
have not been set or initialiZed, decision 636 branches to 
“no” branch whereupon the of?cer is prompted to provide 
the needed variable data (step 640). On the other hand, if the 
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variable data has been set or initialized (using the steps 
shown in FIG. 5), then decision 636 branches to “yes” 
branch 642. The variable data is inserted into the action 
script parameters (step 644). 

After either the variable data has been inserted into the 
action parameters, or if variable data is not needed to 
perform the action (decision 632 branching to “no” branch 
646), then a determination is made as to Whether the action 
is to retrieve data (decision 648). If the action is to retrieve 
data, decision 648 branches to “yes” branch 650 Whereupon 
a Wireless data request is sent to a data provider (step 652), 
a Wireless response is received that includes the requested 
data (step 656), and the requested data is provided to the user 
by displaying the data or audibly playing the data to the user 
on a speaker (step 660). Processing then loops back to 
process the next action. 

Returning to decision 648, if the request is not to retrieve 
data, decision 648 branches to “no” branch 662 Whereupon 
a determination is made as to Whether the action is to 
communicate With headquarters (decision 664). If the action 
is a communications action, decision 664 branches to “yes” 
branch 668 Whereupon a Wireless communication is sent to 
headquarters or the dispatcher (step 670). Processing then 
loops back to process the next action. 

Returning to decision 664, if the request is not to com 
municate, decision 664 branches to “no” branch 672 Where 
upon a determination is made as to Whether the action is a 
device automation action (decision 676). If the action is a 
device automation action, decision 676 branches to “yes” 
branch 678 Whereupon the device, such as a microphone, 
video camera, emergency lights, siren, etc., identi?ed in the 
action is turned on/o? or otherwise controlled as speci?ed in 
the action (step 680). Processing then loops back to process 
the next action. If the request is not a device automation 
action, decision 676 branches to “no” branch 682 Where 
upon another type of action is performed, such as displaying 
a message to the user or logging information in a data store 
(step 684). Processing then loops back to process the next 
action. 
When processing loops back, a determination is made as 

to Whether there are more actions to execute for the protocol 
(decision 688). If there are more actions, decision 688 
branches to “yes” branch 690 Whereupon the next action is 
retrieved (step 692) from protocol actions data store 608 and 
the selected action is processed. This looping continues until 
there are no more actions to execute for the protocol, at 
Which time decision 688 branches to “no” 694 Whereupon 
processing returns at 695. 

FIG. 7 illustrates information handling system 701 Which 
is a simpli?ed example of a computer system capable of 
performing the operations described herein. Computer sys 
tem 701 includes processor 700 Which is coupled to host bus 
705. A level tWo (L2) cache memory 710 is also coupled to 
the host bus 705. Host-to-PCI bridge 715 is coupled to main 
memory 720, includes cache memory and main memory 
control functions, and provides bus control to handle trans 
fers among PCI bus 725, processor 700, L2 cache 710, main 
memory 720, and host bus 705. PCI bus 725 provides an 
interface for a variety of devices including, for example, 
LAN card 730. PCI-to-ISA bridge 735 provides bus control 
to handle transfers betWeen PCI bus 725 and ISA bus 740, 
universal serial bus (USB) functionality 745, IDE device 
functionality 750, poWer management functionality 755, and 
can include other functional elements not shoWn, such as a 
real-time clock (RTC), DMA control, interrupt support, and 
system management bus support. Peripheral devices and 
input/output (I/O) devices can be attached to various inter 
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10 
faces 760 (e.g., parallel interface 762, serial interface 764, 
infrared (IR) interface 766, keyboard interface 768, mouse 
interface 770, ?xed disk (HDD) 772 coupled to ISA bus 740. 
Alternatively, many I/O devices can be accommodated by a 
super I/O controller (not shoWn) attached to ISA bus 740. 

BIOS 780 is coupled to ISA bus 740, and incorporates the 
necessary processor executable code for a variety of loW 
level system functions and system boot functions. BIOS 780 
can be stored in any computer readable medium, including 
magnetic storage media, optical storage media, ?ash 
memory, random access memory, read only memory, and 
communications media conveying signals encoding the 
instructions (e.g., signals from a netWork). In order to attach 
computer system 701 to another computer system to copy 
?les over a netWork, LAN card 730 is coupled to PCI bus 
725 and to PCI-to-ISA bridge 735. Similarly, to connect 
computer system 701 to an ISP to connect to the Internet 
using a telephone line connection, modem 775 is connected 
to serial port 764 and PCI-to-ISA Bridge 735. 

While the computer system described in FIG. 7 is capable 
of executing the invention described herein, this computer 
system is simply one example of a computer system. Those 
skilled in the art Will appreciate that many other computer 
system designs are capable of performing the invention 
described herein. 

One of the preferred implementations of the invention is 
an application, namely, a set of instructions (program code) 
in a code module Which may, for example, be resident in the 
random access memory of the computer. Until required by 
the computer, the set of instructions may be stored in another 
computer memory, for example, on a hard disk drive, or in 
removable storage such as an optical disk (for eventual use 
in a CD ROM) or ?oppy disk (for eventual use in a ?oppy 
disk drive), or doWnloaded via the Internet or other com 
puter netWork. Thus, the present invention may be imple 
mented as a computer program product for use in a com 
puter. In addition, although the various methods described 
are conveniently implemented in a general purpose com 
puter selectively activated or recon?gured by softWare, one 
of ordinary skill in the art Would also recogniZe that such 
methods may be carried out in hardWare, in ?rmWare, or in 
more specialiZed apparatus constructed to perform the 
required method steps. 

While particular embodiments of the present invention 
have been shoWn and described, it Will be obvious to those 
skilled in the art that, based upon the teachings herein, 
changes and modi?cations may be made Without departing 
from this invention and its broader aspects and, therefore, 
the appended claims are to encompass Within their scope all 
such changes and modi?cations as are Within the true spirit 
and scope of this invention. Furthermore, it is to be under 
stood that the invention is solely de?ned by the appended 
claims. It Will be understood by those With skill in the art that 
if a speci?c number of an introduced claim element is 
intended, such intent Will be explicitly recited in the claim, 
and in the absence of such recitation no such limitation is 
present. For a non-limiting example, as an aid to under 
standing, the folloWing appended claims contain usage of 
the introductory phrases “at least one” and “one or more” to 
introduce claim elements. HoWever, the use of such phrases 
should not be construed to imply that the introduction of a 
claim element by the inde?nite articles “a” or “an” limits any 
particular claim containing such introduced claim element to 
inventions containing only one such element, even When the 
same claim includes the introductory phrases “one or more” 
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second system action and determining that the second 
system action is optional; and 

11 
or “at least one” and inde?nite articles such as “a” or “an”; 
the same holds true for the use in the claims of de?nite 
articles. 
What is claimed is: 
1. A method for computer control of a plurality of 

operational subsystems, said method comprising: 
receiving a user protocol statement, Wherein the user 

protocol statement is vocal; 
analyzing the user protocol statement; 

storing the system actions and user input actions to 
provide a record of the operational situation. 

2. The method as described in claim 1 Wherein at least one 
of the system actions is selected from the group consisting 
of a device automation, an automated communication, and 
an automated data retrieval. 

3. The method as described in claim 1 further comprising: identifying a particular operational situation based upon 10 
the analyZed user protocol statement, the particular identifying one or more action parameters based upon the 
operational situation encountered in a particular opera- analyZed user protocol statement; and 
tional environment and requiring one or more'actions to including at least one of the action parameters as a 
be taken 1n response to the particular operational s1tu- parameter of at least one of the System actiolm 

anon; _ _ _ 15 4. The method as described in claim 1 further comprising: 
retr1ev1ng a protocol corresponding to the 1dent1?ed _ _ 1, 1 t ,d f? an f th 

operational situation, the protocol including both sys- recelvmg 1a lcense p a; 1 _en;1 elf, as p 1 0 _de llger 
tem actions and user input actions, Wherein at least one PrOItOSO Statement’ W e?em t, e llc?nge p ,ate 11 énn er 
of the system actions and user input actions are optional Inc es one or more _p Onenc a p a et slgna 5’ 
and Wherein at least one of the system actions and user 20 matchlng the phoneme slgnal to a letter; and 
input actions are mandatory; inserting the matched letter in the license plate identi?er. 

aulomaticany Performing a ?rst System action as Speci?ed 5. The method as described in claim 1 Wherein performing 
111 the Protocol; _ _ _ the ?rst system action further comprises: 

fietenmmng that a “99nd System acnon 1S Opnonal; _ sending a request signal through a communications net 
m response to determimng that the second system action 25 

is optional, checking for an action override input from 
the user, Wherein the action override input corresponds 
to the second system action; 

overriding the second system action in response to both 
receiving the action override input corresponding to the 

Work to an information provider; 

receiving a reply from the information provider; and 
communicating data included in the reply to a user. 


